# Lights, Cameras, and FCPA Actions: The Problem of Foreign Corrupt Practices by Hollywood

By Danielle Siegel

# I. Introduction

The film industry is one of the largest and most well-known industries in the world. Billions of dollars are spent and earned each year making and watching movies. Whether it is in Hollywood, Bollywood or somewhere in between, the global film industry is constantly growing and changing. With the most movie screens and the largest box office, the United States has one of the major film industries. The Asian film industry is also large and growing. India has the most admissions and produces more films annually than any other country. China's movie market is second to the U.S. in box office size, and many Asian countries, including Thailand and Japan, have very successful film festivals.

The United States market is shrinking while the Asian market is growing.<sup>6</sup> Piracy in East Asia is extremely widespread.<sup>7</sup> As with many other industries, corruption of all kinds, such as purposefully keeping inaccurate books and bribing officials, is not unusual. It is made even more complicated by the lack of laws defining and outlawing corruption abroad and lack of consistency in enforcement. Anti-corruption law in the United States is primarily governed by the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA).8 As American companies continue to expand internationally, the media and entertainment industries are the focus of corruption investigations<sup>9</sup> under the FCPA. Hollywood film studios are the latest in the trend of investigations, <sup>10</sup> as China and other Asian countries have become crucial to Hollywood, not only for increased viewership, but also for additional sources of financing for movie production.<sup>11</sup>

"China, in addition to lacking transparency and clarity in its policies on corruption, has a number of state controlled and state dominated industries, including its film industry, which is dominated by the China Film Group."

There is a lack of regulation of corruption in both the domestic and international media and entertainment industries, as parties do not always know what constitutes corruption. Even when corruption is discovered, it is hard to mete out effective punishment. Under the FCPA, punishments, such as huge fines, may be given, but they are not always effective deterrents. Non-financial companies are not used to FCPA considerations. Just in terms of legal fees alone, FCPA investigations can cost millions of dol-

lars. <sup>12</sup> When punishment or settlement, and intangibles like a decreased stock price are added, the cost can reach over \$100 million. <sup>13</sup>

# II. Background

#### A. Corruption

Corruption is a global phenomenon. Often, bribes are seen as a necessary expense of completing transactions abroad. The United States faces many problems in dealing with corruption. The first is prevention, the second is detection, and the third is punishment. Corruption, as defined by the FCPA, includes bribery of a foreign government official and/or accounting record issues. <sup>14</sup>

Asia, generally, and China, in particular, are considered a high risk territory for business purposes. A large percentage of the FCPA actions filed are based in China. China, in addition to lacking transparency and clarity in its policies on corruption, has a number of state-controlled and state-dominated industries, including its film industry, which is dominated by the China Film Group. Custom also plays a role here, as Chinese custom often encourages gift giving, which triggers potential FCPA problems.

#### B. Industry Sweeps

In their eagerness to enforce the FCPA, the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and the Department of Justice (DOJ) have initiated industrywide sweeps, which are large scale investigations into the practices of media and entertainment companies, by investigating multiple companies in the same time period. In an industry sweep, the major industry leaders are required to submit documents, and anything suspicious can be investigated. The media and entertainment industries, specifically the major Hollywood film studios, are often hit by such sweeps. The SEC investigation was announced at the Beijing Film Festival in 2012. 16 Many major companies, including Disney, Sony Pictures Entertainment (Sony), News Corporation subsidiaries—Twentieth Century Fox Films and Twenty-First Century Fox— DreamWorks Animation SKG (DreamWorks), Warner Bros. Entertainment, Paramount Pictures, Universal Studios, and others were investigated for possible corruption.<sup>17</sup> A common theme in the investigations includes looking into the film studios' dealings with China. China is also investigating corruption in the film industry. The SEC sent inquiry letters to many of the major film studios and the Chinese Central Commission for Discipline Investigation concurrently started a widespread crackdown

on corruption.  $^{18}$  Almost all of these investigations are still ongoing.  $^{19}$ 

"The Thai tourism official who allegedly accepted the bribes faces corruption charges in the US, but if the official is indicted by Thailand, then those charges will take precedence."

Incentives for corruption are not hard to find. In Asia, audiences are large, locations are scenic, and production is less expensive than in the U.S.<sup>20</sup> As the movie market in the United States decreases, the movie market in China increases. In addition, India's Bollywood is now as active as Hollywood. In order to compete, many Hollywood studios are trying to get their movies released into China, India, Thailand, and all over Asia, and many countries there have very tight restrictions on what films can be shown in their countries and how many international films can be shown in their theaters.<sup>21</sup>

Corruption is not limited to the United States, and is a problem for all parts of the media and entertainment industries, not just film studios. Newspapers, professional sports, casinos and theme parks are all the subjects of corruption investigations.<sup>22</sup> For example, News Corp. in Britain and the United States, Sony in India and the United States, and FIFA in Europe and South America are being investigated over corruption allegations. News Corp. is being investigated for corrupt practices related to paying police for access to wiretappings.<sup>23</sup> Sony is being investigated for potential FCPA violations, including some that were exposed through internal investigations in 2013 and when its servers were hacked in 2014.<sup>24</sup> The U.S. government found Sony to be guilty of fraud, kickbacks and other FCPA violations in India.<sup>25</sup> FIFA officials, including its then-President Sepp Blatter, are being investigated for corruption regarding money laundering and fraud.<sup>26</sup> FIFA's corruption issues also showcase the jurisdictional issue inherent in an entertainment industry. FIFA has dealings in the United States and the U.K. Therefore, the DOJ or the SEC, the FBI, the U.K. Serious Fraud Office, and the international branch of the London Police, can have jurisdiction under the FCPA or the U.K. Bribery Act.<sup>27</sup>

The media and entertainment industries are very competitive. Companies compete for distribution and viewers. Disney and other American film studios are building theme parks, movie studios, animation centers and other major attractions all over the world. Dream-Works paired with China Media Capital to create Oriental DreamWorks Film studios. Many entities are courting Asian government officials to get increased quotas, real estate deals for theme parks, increased distribution and tax breaks. Much of the international business occurs in

countries like China, Thailand and India, which have low levels of government control and high rates of bribery.<sup>29</sup>

Protocol for dealing with other countries can be complicated and intricate, as every country has its own customs, laws, and procedures relating to international business transactions. As a result, United States companies have to walk a fine line between appropriate and inappropriate activity. Companies directly and indirectly (via agents) can violate the FCPA.<sup>30</sup> For example, paying for a foreign official's business trip is allowed, but if it is too lavish, can be considered a bribe.

# C. Examples of Corruption

#### 1. Criminal Corruption

The most prominent case of criminal corruption and criminal FCPA violation in film involves Gerald and Patricia Green, who were movie producers. Both were convicted of bribery and money laundering while getting the rights to and running a prominent film festival in Thailand. In addition to each account of bribery and money laundering, they were also charged with conspiracy to violate the FCPA. The Greens paid a high-ranking Thai tourism official an estimated \$1.8 million to obtain profitable contracts.<sup>31</sup> Ultimately, the Greens were convicted and sentenced to six months in jail.<sup>32</sup> The prosecutor rescinded his appeal for a harsher prison sentence.<sup>33</sup> The Thai tourism official who allegedly accepted the bribes faces corruption charges in the U.S., but if the official is indicted by Thailand, then those charges will take precedence.34

# 2. Civil Corruption

Movie studios have to be very careful about what goes on while "on location" abroad. Under the FCPA, studios are no longer able to:

...condone or ignore practices such as making payments for expedited film permits, the use of a favorable shooting location, smoothing things over with local film crews, ensuring the safe transit of equipment, and preventing the many possible costly delays that can easily derail a project. Further, production companies cannot allow such payments to be hidden as petty cash or "operating" expenditures in a film's budget under the FCPA's accounting provisions.<sup>35</sup>

In addition to the case against the Greens, the SEC turned its attention to the movie studios' relationship with China, due to the easing of stringent box office and quota restrictions in China shortly after Xi Jinping<sup>36</sup> visited the United States and met with Hollywood businesses and senior government officials.<sup>37</sup> Until recently, China's state-controlled film industry only allowed up to 20 American movies per year to be shown in theaters.<sup>38</sup>

The deal negotiated between China and the United States "increased the number of 3-D, IMAX, and other enhanced-format American films" allowed into China.<sup>39</sup> It also exempted 14 "enhanced-format films from China's continuing 20-film import quota."<sup>40</sup> Hollywood film companies are at high risk for corruption claims because they all have representatives in China. They compete with each other and lobby the Chinese government's China Film Group Corporation, which is responsible for importing films, as well as with the government body that controls censorship requirements for all scripts in production and before release of finished movies.<sup>41</sup>

# i. Sony

In 2013, Sony was investigated for corruption. 42 Sony used a company called the Dynamic Marketing Group (DMG), based in Beijing, to circumvent Chinese quotas and censorship restrictions.<sup>43</sup> The SEC is now investigating DMG's methods of distributing Sony's films, particularly the 2010 film Resident Evil: Afterlife. The movie made \$21.6 million in China. An email by a Sony employee stated that DMG had used "special influence" to secure distribution in China.<sup>44</sup> The emails and other indicators of bribery, along with some of the FCPA investigation details, were leaked in the 2014 hack of Sony's servers.<sup>45</sup> Sony also conducted an internal investigation, with help from Ernst & Young, LLP, of its Indian Entertainment Group, to check whether there had been fraud or excessive kickbacks to government officials in India. The investigation found potential Sony corruption in relation to a joint venture between a local company called Discovery Communications, Inc. and Sony's Multi-Screen Media Pvt. (the joint venture is known as MSM Discovery).<sup>46</sup>

"Disney was accused of bribing foreign government officials to get exclusive film distribution rights and of bribing to get permits and privileges in connection with building its theme park in Shanghai, which opened this past summer."

Possible evidence of FCPA violations was found in an email by a Sony company official, which outlined "areas of concern" in the MSM Discovery relationship, including kickbacks related to "carriage fees," which are paid to the broadcaster by the distributor, gifts in excess of MSM Discovery policy, including very expensive sports tickets, and customs payments by the Indian Marketing group. <sup>47</sup> Further evidence of these potential FCPA violations was found contained in an October 6, 2015 letter between Sony officials, which accused the head of MSM Discovery's motion-pictures unit of colluding with an agent to raise the cost of movies that Sony purchased to air on TV by as much as 35%, in return for kickbacks. <sup>48</sup> The letter further accused an MSM Discovery deputy president of

routing the company's movie purchases through a contact at Goldmines Telefilms, which increased the film prices, and told producers, who offered to sell their films to MSM Discovery, to direct their proposals to Goldmines Telefilms. <sup>49</sup> These actions would violate the anti-bribery provisions of the FCPA<sup>50</sup> and were in contravention of MSM Discovery's company policies. <sup>51</sup>

These allegations could have a major effect on Sony, as the Indian market is its largest foreign market. The potential harm to its reputation, both in India and in the United States, could affect its stock prices and goodwill. More immediately, Ernst & Young, LLC's investigation for Sony alone cost approximately \$176 million, which is an expensive liability.<sup>52</sup>

## ii. Dreamworks

The SEC began investigating DreamWorks for potential FCPA violations by sending it a letter of inquiry in 2012.<sup>53</sup> Kung Fu Panda 2 made \$100 million in China,<sup>54</sup> which resulted in a focus on China by both film studios and regulators, because it focused attention on the earning potential, and therefore the high risk of corruption, inherent in the movie industry. DreamWorks was accused of paying money to open the Chinese market for films and for bringing Chinese officials to the United States in an attempt to secure exclusive distribution rights.<sup>55</sup> DreamWorks also teamed up with Chinese partners to create Oriental DreamWorks, which makes and distributes films, the first of which was Kung Fu Panda 3, and Oriental DreamWorks will also build an entertainment complex.<sup>56</sup> The animation studio and joint venture were announced after Jinping's visit to the United States.<sup>57</sup>

DreamWorks has very close relations with China, which helps it gain distribution. Jiang Mianheng, an industrial mogul, runs the Shanghai Alliance Investment Ltd., which is a partner of DreamWorks. Jiang's father is Jiang Zemin, the former General Secretary of the Communist Party, and former President of China. <sup>58</sup> Although these relationships are not *per se* improper, they are material facts and ought to be disclosed to the proper regulatory authorities. They also justify an increase in caution to ensure that these close ties are not being used in way that violates the FCPA.

#### iii. Disney

Disney was one of the major film studios investigated in the SEC's FCPA industry sweep. Disney was accused of bribing foreign government officials to get exclusive film distribution rights and of bribing to get permits and privileges in connection with building its theme park in Shanghai, which opened this past summer.<sup>59</sup> With DreamWorks and Vice President Biden, Disney was also involved in negotiating the deal that opened more of China's box office.<sup>60</sup> In addition, Disney, Marvel and Disney's China counterpart DMG coproduced *Iron Man* 3. This, while not an indicator of corruption, is a potential red flag. As coproducing this movie in China necessitated

close relations and constant communication with Chinese companies and government officials, Disney needed to be careful about whom it hired (i.e., hiring someone recommended by a government official could potentially violate the FCPA).<sup>61</sup>

# iv. News Corporation

News Corp. and its Executive Chairman Rupert Murdoch were investigated by the DOJ for bribery.<sup>62</sup> Several companies owned by Murdoch, including newspapers and both Twentieth Century Fox and 21st Century Films, were being investigated.<sup>63</sup> The British tabloid, News of the World, was accused of bribing police, phone hacking and wiretapping, all potential violations of both the FCPA and the U.K. Bribery Act. News Corp. is an American-based company, so both it and its subsidiaries fall under FCPA jurisdiction, even though the violation occurred outside the United States. At the end of the U.S. investigations, the wiretapping was found to be illegal, as were the payments to the British police department, which constituted "giving money to a foreign official," an explicit violation of the FCPA anti-bribery provision. Additionally, the undisclosed payments also triggered the accounting fraud provisions of the FCPA. The News Corp. settlement, even after the corporation split, was hundreds of millions of dollars for both the News entity and Twentieth Century Fox. Although according to the Company's Form 8-K SEC report, the DOJ's investigation of 21st Century Fox was formally concluded with no formal charges brought,<sup>64</sup> Twentieth Century Fox continued to be part of an ongoing investigation of film studios.<sup>65</sup>

# v. International Corrupt Acts

The international entertainment industries are not immune to corruption. In Britain, producers allegedly created the film *A Landscape of Lies*, in order to cover up tax fraud. <sup>66</sup> In China, the *21st Century Business Herald* was alleged to have extorted and bribed in order to get access to phone records. <sup>67</sup> In 2011, the media alleged that Czech Republic police officers were arrested for illegally helping movie productions, including by working for the production companies, shutting down streets or giving access to streets, and moving cars. <sup>68</sup> In Morocco, the *Los Angeles Times* reported that the 2005 Hollywood film *Sahara* was made with hundreds of thousands of dollars that were recorded as "local bribes."

# III. Existing Measures Against Corruption

#### A. Domestic Measures Against Corruption

#### 1. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act

The FCPA was passed in 1977 and amended in 1988. It increases accounting transparency and reporting requirements for individuals and corporations. The FCPA is also aimed at stopping bribery of foreign officials. It applies to any person or business with a certain amount of connections to the United States, whether in the United States or abroad. The FCPA bans payment of money or

gifts to foreign government officials, parties, by United States citizens, businesses, or foreigners in companies with American Securities.<sup>71</sup> The FCPA is divided into two parts, anti-bribery and accounting.

The first part bans payment of money or anything of value to a foreign official, who is defined by the FCPA as being "any officer or employee of a foreign government or any department, agency, or instrumentality thereof, or of a public international organization, or any person acting in an official capacity for or on behalf of any such government or department, agency, or instrumentality, or for or on behalf of any such public international organization." The payment in question must be to "obtain or retain business." 73

"As a result, companies have begun to take extra precautions. Ideally, internal controls and training should prevent corruption."

The second part requires that companies "make and keep books, records, and accounts, which, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets" and to "devise and maintain a system of internal accounting controls sufficient to provide reasonable assurances." The FCPA accounting provisions can be widely applied, covering everything a company does, without a materiality threshold and regardless of whether there is bribery. Both falsified and inaccurate books can violate these provisions. The provisions also require internal controls.

The FCPA is enforced by the SEC and the DOJ. The federal government can charge people with actual FCPA violations, or conspiracy to violate the FCPA. The SEC can impose civil fines, both through administrative and judicial proceedings,<sup>79</sup> and the DOJ can prosecute and impose criminal punishments and fines. The punishments for bribery violations for companies can be millions of dollars, in addition to fees and negative publicity.<sup>80</sup>

The FCPA got off to a weak start. For many years, it was not really enforced. 81 However, once other countries began enforcing anti-corruption measures (encouraged by the passage of the United Nations Convention Against Corruption (UNCAC)),82 the United States began to actively enforce the FCPA. As a result, companies have begun to take extra precautions. Ideally, internal controls and training should prevent corruption. Regulators detect discrepancies when corruption occurs, or companies self-report it. The SEC and DOJ can punish corruption, or impose huge settlements to deter corruption.

When it passed the FCPA, and years later when it began to enforce it against Hollywood, the government had the stated goal to:

(i) prosecute company executives, not just their corporate employers, for knowingly participating in a bribe scheme; (ii) hold companies and their executives accountable for failing to implement systems that permit accounting snafus and potential subterfuges, even absent their knowledge of corrupt dealings; and (iii) ensure that companies doing business abroad will conduct proper due diligence and implement adequate controls to prevent and detect bribing foreign officials.<sup>83</sup>

The government enforces the FCPA by investigating both individual companies and entire industries. It targets major players and requisitions their books and documents. The government looks for possible markers of corruption. Some of these markers include: the heavy use of third parties, use of government-recommended specialists or locals, dummy entities, inflated invoices, and misnamed entries in the financial records. <sup>84</sup> When the government begins an FCPA enforcement proceeding, it begins by looking for red flags. For example, the government began investigating Hollywood after the conviction of Gerald and Patricia Green, whose conviction for bribery focused attention on what film companies and executives were doing abroad.

"The burden is on the government, not only to prove that the alleged conduct occurred, but also that the defendant knew when it acted that it was violating United States law."

In order to prove an FCPA violation, the government must show eight factors. It must prove that the defendant was a "domestic concern" or an officer, director, employee, or agent of a "domestic concern" or an "issuer" or an officer, director, employee, or agent of such issuer or any stockholder thereof acting on behalf of such issuer.85 The defendant must have specifically intended that the alleged problematic act was going to involve mail or interstate commerce. 86 The defendant must have acted corruptly and willfully.87 The defendant must have specifically intended to act in order to receive a payment, a gift, or anything else of a certain value.<sup>88</sup> The payments must have been made to "foreign officials."89 The defendant must have known that at least some part of the payment was offered, given, or promised, directly or indirectly, to a foreign official.<sup>90</sup>

The payment must have been explicitly intended to be for one of three purposes: (1) to influence an act or decision of the foreign public official in his or her official capacity; (2) to induce the foreign public official to do or omit to do any act in vio-

lation of that official's lawful duty; or (3) to induce that foreign official to use his or her influence with a foreign government or instrumentality thereof to affect or influence any act or decision of such government or instrumentality. <sup>91</sup> Lastly, the payment was specifically intended to get or keep business for or with, or directing business to, any person. <sup>92, 93</sup>

The burden is on the government, not only to prove that the alleged conduct occurred, but also that the defendant knew when it acted that it was violating United States law.<sup>94</sup> The DOJ will often use the business purpose test to determine whether the payment violates the "obtaining or retaining business"<sup>95</sup> provision in the FCPA.<sup>96</sup>

The FCPA imposes a duty on companies and individuals to have the proper procedures in place to know what constitutes corruption and legitimate accounting, and to conduct reasonable due diligence to ensure that no bribes are being paid when they work with foreign governments or other third parties.<sup>97</sup> There is one exception, two affirmative defenses, and several partial defenses to alleged violations of the FCPA. There is a "facilitating or expediting"98 exception to prosecution for FCPA violations, which is also known as the "grease payment" exception, 99 defined as money paid to ensure the "performance of a routine governmental action."100 The first affirmative defense is the "local laws" defense, which is that the payment must be explicitly legal<sup>101</sup> under the laws of the country where it occurred. 102 The other affirmative defense is the "bona fide business expenditure defense" that the payment or gift was a "reasonable" and "bona fide" business expense. 103 Other defenses include negating relevant factors such as showing that the payment was not "willful" or that the company did not have "knowledge." A more successful, but not complete, defense is that the company has good procedures for FCPA compliance.

#### 2. Dodd-Frank

In addition to the FCPA, the SEC and the DOJ have power to investigate corruption under the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act Pub. L. 111-203 (Dodd-Frank). 104 Section 1504 of Dodd-Frank also requires disclosure of legitimate payments to foreign governments. 105 Section 922 of Dodd-Frank includes an incentive program for whistleblowers to report FCPA violations. 106 Whistleblowers can receive up to 30% of the rewards and sanctions gathered by the government, if the whistleblower's information was voluntarily given in a successful FCPA enforcement action, and the total money recovered is worth more than \$1 million. 107 Whistleblowers under Dodd-Frank are also protected from retaliation. 108

#### 3. Cases

Although there are very few FCPA cases specifically relating to the entertainment industries, other FCPA

cases, where they define relevant terms, apply relevant tests, or invoke defenses, have impacted how the FCPA is applied to the entertainment industry. For example, some cases try to define terms such as "corrupt" and "willful." In *United States v. Kay*, the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals explains the common-law definitions of "willfully" and determined the degree of knowledge necessary to establish a willful violation of the FCPA. <sup>109</sup> This case is important because it provides a standard and because it holds that the defendant does not need to know the terms of the FCPA in order to willfully violate it. <sup>110</sup> *United States v. Kozeny*, discusses attempts to invoke affirmative defenses. <sup>111</sup>

"Film studios sometimes conduct business in ways that raise multiple red flags with respect to possible FCPA violations."

In United States v. Aguilar, the court denied a motion to dismiss because the electric utility involved was wholly owned by the Mexican government and may be considered an "instrumentality" of a foreign government within the definitions of the FCPA. This holding could potentially be applied to the China Film Group, which could be considered an "instrumentality" of a foreign government within the meaning of the FCPA.

# B. International Measures Against Corruption

# 1. The United Nations Convention Against Corruption

The UNCAC was the first legally binding, international anti-corruption policy. The goal of UNCAC was to decrease corruption, specifically bribery and accounting fraud, by increasing international enforcement via judicial policies and a more uniform set of international enforcement guidelines. UNCAC divided the problem of corruption into four parts: prevention, criminalization, international cooperation, and technical assistance. As of October 2016, 180 parties were involved, including 140 signatories to the agreement. However, the UNCAC came with a host of problems. It has been difficult to general an agreeable system that discovers corruption, determines who has jurisdiction, and sets up workable enforcement policies.

#### 2. The U.K. Bribery Act

The U.K. Bribery Act (the Act) functions very similarly to the FCPA. Under the Act, previous laws about bribery were replaced with criminal laws governing bribery. The law governing bribery of foreign officials is in §6.<sup>115</sup> Punishment for violating the Act can include an unlimited fine and up to 10 years in prison. <sup>116</sup> Ernst & Young, LLC partner Jonathan Middup said:

Film and TV making is particularly exposed to bribery and corruption risk.

Films are shot all over the world and in some cases they are in countries where corruption is commonplace. There is a lot of cash being used and there is a need to get access to areas closed to the public, creating a lot of potential touch points with local governments or even the military. In some countries, how one accesses those things can run afoul of UK law even though they might be accepted practices in the country in question. 117

#### 3. The China Anti-Bribery Law

The Chinese Anti-Bribery Law applies to corruption within China, and has two sections. One section concerns bribing government officials, and the other is for commercial bribery between private parties. 118 There are special concerns that particularly affect film studios when doing business in China. For example, for FCPA purposes, is the Chinese Film Group considered a foreign official for both the SEC and the DOJ? It is likely yes for the latter, as the DOJ adopted rules saying that state-owned entities are foreign officials. 119 If so, what is the possibility of enforcement? The government has internal procedures for handling bribes and is likely to prosecute internally. In addition, the recipients of the bribes are not likely to voluntarily come to the United States to testify at a FCPA proceeding. China's anti-bribery laws do, however, include a long-arm provision, 120 and commercial bribery cases can often lead to supplementary FCPA cases. 121

In addition, China passed a 2011 amendment to its anti-bribery laws that prohibits bribing a foreign official. This amendment functions similarly to the U.K. Bribery Act and the FCPA. Violations of this amendment are often also FCPA violations. In these cases, it is unclear as to who would have the first right to prosecute.

#### 4. Indian Anti-Corruption Laws

India recently passed anti-corruption laws, which include more effective implementation of UNCAC.<sup>123</sup> They also include improvements on the Prevention of Corruption Act of 1988, India's current anti-corruption law.<sup>124</sup>

#### C. FCPA and Hollywood

Film studios sometimes conduct business in ways that raise multiple red flags with respect to possible FCPA violations. They operate in high risk territories, often use third parties, and interact with government officials for various reasons, including seeking permits, distribution, and other related purposes.<sup>125</sup>

The movie industry has been suspected by the United States government of bribing government officials across Asia for distribution or for arranging kickbacks. <sup>126</sup> Some argue that it is an accepted practice in Hollywood. However, as the Asian market expands, film studios are also being accused of shelling out bribes for many other proj-

ects, including online distribution, facilitating IMAX and other premium movie formats, and land use permits for studios and theme parks. In addition, even if a payment is not classified as a bribe under the FCPA, it can sometimes still be illegal if it was improperly recorded.<sup>127</sup>

Film studios' reliance on third party contracts pose additional problems when the third party company is recommended by a foreign official. Often, American film companies will enter into business contracts with third party companies for everything from securing locations to full production partnerships, without conducting full and proper due diligence. A number of FCPA problems can be avoided by parties taking the time to learn about the people and companies with whom they are working.

"Cameos of politicians, which count as political appearances, can definitely meet the threshold value requirement that triggers the FCPA."

Travel and entertainment expenses are part and parcel of the film industry and provide huge areas of potential corruption. Companies, including film studios, sometimes gift government officials or clients with free hotels, meals, travel expenses, entertainment, and holiday gifts. While reasonably priced gifts are acceptable under the FCPA, <sup>129</sup> the FCPA limits the amounts that companies can spend on government officials and clients. <sup>130</sup> For example, it is not an FCPA violation to send Christmas cookie baskets to foreign officials. It is also permissible for companies to pay for dinner, as long as there is a receipt, and it is not overly lavish in relation to normal business practice, the status of the individual, and the country's standards. However, frequent dinners raise suspicion, and the aggregate value is compared. 131 Proper documentation and disclosure are instrumental in ensuring that these expenses are legitimate in order to rebut an allegation of corruption. 132 Trips, sports cars, and charitable donations allegedly have been used as "gifts" to local officials. 133 These would not meet FCPA standards. Some film studios, which in the past often sent expensive gifts to foreign officials, are now trying to avoid FCPA problems by sending gifts with the studio's logo, making the objects unique, yet rendering them inexpensive. They would still satisfy the cultural gift requirements, but would fall under the allowance for promotional gifts. 134

Another new possible area of corruption is giving politicians cameos in movies. <sup>135</sup> The act of giving a politician a cameo is not a *per se* violation of the FCPA. Cameos can fall under the "anything of value" category in the FCPA. However, cameos can be effective bribes; they can induce government officials to speed up a government process and are hard to track and prevent. Cameos of politicians, which count as political appearances, can definitely meet the threshold value requirement that triggers

the FCPA.<sup>136</sup> Politicians may be willing to pay big money for appearances, with the politician deriving intangible benefits. FCPA enforcers must ask about the length of the cameo, the possible royalties or other benefits (such as publicity) derived from the cameo, and the motivation for giving the cameo. Once granted, even a showing of a reasonable motivation can be a sufficient defense to corrupt intent. A business purpose test is then applied to the cameo to test the studio's motivation. Bribing people with cameos is very complicated. The enforcer must prove corrupt intent in order for a cameo to be an FCPA violation.<sup>137</sup> Filmmakers can be held liable just for inviting a foreign official to make a cameo appearance.<sup>138</sup>

"The deal raised a number of potential FCPA concerns, including jurisdictional issues and the fact that the deal might better enable Legendary to avoid Chinese quota limits, as some of the films will be made in cooperation with or in close connection to the China Film Group."

In addition, product placement has become a potential new way to incentivize, potentially problematically, for foreign companies to help film studios with their needs in China. For example, some companies will require that their brand products be placed in the movie when it is shown in their target market countries.

# D. China in the United States

Corruption does not only affect United States businesses abroad, it also affects foreign businesses with United States interests and securities. Chinese companies have been collaborating with United States companies in order to become involved and to learn how to compete in every stage of the movie making process. 139 A new trend has been for large Chinese companies, such as the Dalian Wanda Group and Alibaba, to meet with companies in Hollywood, or even buy large stakes in entertainment companies and help Hollywood film studios expand into China. 140 For example, the Dalian Wanda Group paid \$3.5 billion to acquire the controlling stake in Legendary Entertainment, a prominent Hollywood company, 141 with the stated goal of the acquisition to help Legendary "increase its market opportunities, especially in the fastgrowing Chinese market."142 The deal raised a number of potential FCPA concerns, including jurisdictional issues and the fact that the deal might better enable Legendary to avoid Chinese quota limits, as some of the films will be made in cooperation with or in close connection to the China Film Group. Alibaba, which is China's e-commerce giant, has met with various Hollywood companies. 143 Using Alibaba, film studios could have a tremendous increase in their ability to reach a wider Chinese audience. 144 Other Chinese businesses have also started

investing in and collaborating with Hollywood entertainment companies.  $^{145}$ 

#### E. The Fallout

The cost of corruption charges under the FCPA is tremendous. Charges of FCPA violations require independent audit fees and outside counsel fees just in the investigative stage. If a company is found guilty, it can receive heavy fines. News Corp. ended up paying \$191 million in settlement fees to close its FCPA matter, not to mention \$179 million in professional and legal fees, which mostly consisted of investigative fees. <sup>146</sup> Sony's reputation and stock price plummeted after the FCPA violations were disclosed. Sony also paid an estimated \$176 million to Ernst & Young, LLC just for the investigation. <sup>147</sup>

The proceedings also take up a great deal of the companies' time and resources. In addition, FCPA investigations sometimes result in shareholder litigation<sup>148</sup> and harm to a company's goodwill.<sup>149</sup>

Another major consequence of corruption is in tax treatment. How does a company report an improper payment in its taxes? Can tax records be used in investigations and as evidence? Furthermore, certain methods of reporting can lead not only to FCPA violations, but also to criminal fraud allegations as well. An example of this is Patricia Green, who according to the judge's opinion, "well knew, that figure [on her tax returns] was a false and overstated amount including bribes to a foreign official for obtaining and retaining business with SASO that were not commissions or costs of goods sold." The tax allegations were worth up to 10 years in jail per count, in addition to any potential jail time from the FCPA violation. The tax allegations were worth up to 10 years in jail per count, in addition to any potential jail time from the FCPA violation.

#### F. The Process

Film studios and related business have to constantly deal with regulators, both in the United States, including FCPA regulation and abroad, wherever they are filming. Companies should endeavor to determine which regulatory agencies are involved, and how to best utilize the regulators to minimize and mitigate FCPA liability. Once a company is in a potential FCPA situation, it has to undergo investigations. First, the company can investigate internally, and then it might have to defend against a government investigation. <sup>152</sup>

"Government investigations can be brought by the DOJ, the SEC, both agencies together, or both agencies separately."

Internal investigations are almost always the first step. It is a way for a company's general counsel to show its efforts to management, for management to show necessary actions taken to the Board of Directors, and for the board and management to be able to show to the government that they are taking the necessary steps to avoid or to remedy any violations. Internal investigations give outside counsel the knowledge and ability to best advise the Board and management, particularly if there is a subsequent government investigation. The internal investigation determines the nature of the issue, gather facts by interviews and may use forensic accounting, in order to best advise the company. <sup>153</sup>

Once the internal procedures are complete, the company can choose to self-report to the government or wait for the inquiry. Both options are risky. By self-reporting, a company should get lighter punishments because of compliance, but it would most definitely be investigated, which is expensive. By not reporting, a company runs the risk of the government seeking and having a harsher punishment for noncompliance. Business entities rarely publicly challenge the DOJ or the SEC in FCPA enforcement actions. The most popular recourse for corporations is to agree to plea, deferred prosecution, or non-prosecution agreements.

As FCPA investigations encompass a wide array of diverse issues, once the government begins a formal investigation, a company will spend much of personnel time, money, and resources. The procedure is often complex and challenging, as investigations require outside counsel, auditors, business intelligence experts, forensic accounting and technology experts, and locals from each relevant international location. The government usually comes out on top in FCPA cases, collecting large fines. A company's best hope is often convincing the federal prosecutor not to indict anyone.

Government investigations can be brought by the DOJ, the SEC, both agencies together, or both agencies separately. The standard of proof for bribery is minimal intent and knowledge, and the anti-accounting fraud provisions require no intent.<sup>158</sup> Criminal investigations, which are brought by the DOJ, are usually initiated by a grand jury, which subpoenas records and witnesses. The United States Attorney's Office advises whether the company is a "subject or a target."<sup>159</sup>

Civil actions are more common. For a civil case, the standard is only a preponderance of the evidence. The SEC's Division of Enforcement will investigate informally through its own initiative, or formally through the SEC's subpoena power. The SEC has experts who look at relevant documents, including financial statements, statements by employees, and results of the internal investigations. Initially, the investigations are private; however, any formal charges can be published on the SEC's website. The SEC can then bring an action either in federal court or before an administrative law judge. Currently, for reasons of efficiency, the SEC is moving towards administrative actions in FCPA enforcement cases. The

#### G. Settlement

FCPA investigations often conclude in court-mandated fines or settlements. The payments can be in the millions of dollars, separate from fees and potential stock price losses. Settlements can be extremely detailed, and in exchange for reduced fines and non-prosecution, agreements can include other conditions, such as periodic FCPA audits, mandatory compliance trainings, and access to documents. Both the company and the government also agree to conditions, such as monitoring terms and what will be disclosed to the public. 163

"Some companies also choose to seek advisory opinions from the Department of Commerce or the DOJ before engaging in questionable trade or behavior."

#### IV. Current Solutions

#### A. Current Methods in Use

Legislation has become a trending method of fighting corruption. Beyond the national laws mentioned above, some companies have also begun inserting specific FCPA-related provisions into representations and warranties, termination, breach, and indemnity provisions of international contracts. In addition, most companies have internal compliance procedures that allow them to deal with their corruption-related problems without outside interference and enables them to develop internal mechanisms that can be used consistently in different locations. 164 Some companies also choose to seek advisory opinions from the Department of Commerce or the DOJ before engaging in questionable trade or behavior. 165 Companies can submit Wells Submissions<sup>166</sup> to the SEC or Position Papers to the DOJ for advice. However, the opinion process is underdeveloped and underutilized. Many companies use mediation in large lawsuits that include FCPA settlements. Companies can also settle FCPA claims. 167 This has the advantage of being faster and less expensive.

"One possible way of changing this would be to require or encourage countries to formally pass laws that standardize UNCAC's provisions and add on to them, including on how to deal with extraterritoriality and jurisdictional issues."

# **B.** Disclosures

Full and complete disclosure can alleviate or mitigate many of the potential FCPA problems. Disclosure is crucial to ensuring prevention of accounting fraud. In addition, disclosure of any payments or gifts to foreign

officials is necessary to avoid the appearance of corruption and to mitigate the government investigation if corruption allegations are made. Disclosure is also one of the factors that the government considers when determining whether to take action with regard to prosecuting a corporation. <sup>168</sup>

# V. Potential Solutions<sup>169</sup>

Anti-corruption compliance programs, legislation and contract provisions are some of the methods currently used to handle corruption problems. Corruption can be extremely difficult to detect and anti-corruption measures can be equally difficult to enforce. In order for corruption to be effectively dealt with, all solutions must encourage safe reporting by both internal and external whistleblowers. It is vital that solutions also encourage international cooperation.

#### A. Government-Based Solutions

#### 1. Legislation

Legislation by other countries can help stamp out corruption by giving the United States, local governments, and international authorities legal justifications for enforcing anti-corruption measures. In addition, if other countries pass new laws or enforce their existing anti-corruption laws, then they can limit or eliminate the "local law" affirmative defense. 170 However, there is no mechanism in place to compel governments to enforce anti-corruption laws and policies. In addition, it is further complicated by the fact that anti- corruption legislation is not consistent from country to country. Countries define corruption, who can be bribed, and penalties differently. For example, in the United States., the penalties for bribery range from fines, to jail, to losing the right to operate a business, <sup>171</sup> whereas in Thailand, bribery is punished by jail time, or even the death penalty. 172 One possible way of changing this would be to require or encourage countries to formally pass laws that standardize UNCAC's provisions and add on to them, including on how to deal with extraterritoriality and jurisdictional issues. Another solution would be to have WIPO or another multi-national organization promulgate uniform standards and procedures for countries to formally adopt.

# 2. Centralization of Government Authority

Another potential solution could be to centralize all things to do with the FCPA into one government authority. For example, a party could go to one FCPA government entity to ask questions, get advisory opinions, self-report, cooperate with investigations, discuss settlements, and if necessary, to participate in some form of alternate dispute resolutions or litigation preparation. This will decrease confusion and increase efficiency—both financially and judicially—by decreasing burdens on the courts and on different governmental agencies involved.

#### B. Company-Based Solutions

#### 1. Compliance Programs

Anti-corruption training and compliance programs are essential to preventing FCPA violations or mitigating liability. Companies should train their employees as to what constitutes corruption. Employees should also be given a clear path to management with any questions about or reports of alleged FCPA violations. A good compliance program complies with the *In re Caremark Derivative Litigation* requirements for good procedures, as set out by the KPMG report at issue in *Stone v. Ritter*.<sup>173</sup>

"As part of FCPA compliance programs, there should be mandatory education for employees at all levels and types, from CEOs to directors, officers, and employees."

The cases, which were primarily about corporate governance and the failure to monitor, set out criteria for best practices that included a compliance department, which should be headed by a single director, a corporate security department, audit, and suspicious activity oversight committees.

As part of FCPA compliance programs, there should be mandatory education for employees at all levels and types, from CEOs to directors, officers, and employees. Employees should be educated in what the FCPA is, what constitutes corruption, how to ask questions before they become problems and how to report problems once they occur. Companies should also include education on global compliance, other countries' anti-corruption definitions, statutes and enforcements. In addition, compliance programs should include general FCPA education for international third parties with whom the companies work.

A good compliance program should include annual reports to the Board, quarterly reports to a Board committee, a system for employees to report problems up through the hierarchy, 174 access to advice from outside advisors (such as lawyers and accountants), and an independent committee to investigate claims.

"The provisions could outline what constitutes potential corruption and what is simply negotiation protocol."

#### 2. Contract Provisions

Many companies have begun including FCPA provisions in their contracts. Use of specific FCPA-related provisions should be required. For example, a company could insert a provision stipulating that no party to the contract will knowingly violate the FCPA. The provision

could be structured similarly to the one below, which was recommended by the Association for Corporate Counsel, and which states:

Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, neither any Party nor Company shall be obligated to take any action or omit to take any action under this Agreement or in connection with the business of this Company that it believes, in good faith, would cause it to be in violation of any applicable laws, including the FCPA.<sup>175</sup>

The provisions could outline what constitutes potential corruption and what is simply negotiation protocol. Additional provisions could require the foreign companies to agree to cooperate with any FCPA investigations, including allowing audits of relevant documents, 176 detail penalties for violation, and indicate who has the authority to enforce the penalty. Contracts could require a provision in which a party agrees "not to do anything that will violate the FCPA"177 in addition to FCPA provisions relating to termination, breach and indemnity. Other provisions could require that in international contracts, all parties to agree to submit to FCPA jurisdiction first, and the jurisdiction where it occurred second, or specifying that bribery of any type would constitute a per se violation of the FCPA, even if it is legal in the country where the bribery occurred.

"The investigations, and their potential ramifications for relations with Asia, are an issue of concern for film studios, industry leaders and other countries."

# VI. Quick Recommendations for Hollywood

As of early 2016, all the major film studios had been under investigation for roughly four years. 178 The investigations, and their potential ramifications for relations with Asia, are an issue of concern for film studios, industry leaders and other countries. Presumably, the studios have already conducted internal investigations, with appropriate outside advisors. They should determine what needs to be disclosed. Meanwhile, as a preventative measure, they should ensure that they conduct proper due diligence when taking on third party business partners; increase their compliance programs; educate their employees and third parties with which they do business; and update their contracts to include FCPA enforcement provisions. Once a company has good controls and policies, and is able and willing "to investigate, remediate and properly document,"179 then it has significantly protected itself by minimizing risks and does not have to report every little thing.<sup>180</sup>

# VII. Conclusions

As the United States and Asian governments increase their enforcement of anti-corruption measures, it is important for media and entertainment companies to ensure compliance with the FCPA, both by their own employees and by relevant third parties. Strict company controls, internal investigative and dispute resolution procedures, and regular training as part of anti-corruption corporate compliance programs can help media and entertainment companies prevent costly and intensive corruption investigations. Companies should also add highly specific negotiated contractual provisions stating that the parties will not violate anti-corruption laws, and which specify binding enforcement procedures. Meanwhile, the government should centralize FCPA authority in one entity, to ensure clarity, facilitate enforcement, and increase efficiency.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1. TOP TEN COUNTRIES BY BOX OFFICE, FilmContact.com.
- Theatrical Market Statistics 2013. MOTION PICTURE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 5 (2013), available at http://www.mpaa.org/wp-content/ uploads/2014/03/MPAA-Theatrical-Market-Statistics-2013\_032514-v2.pdf.
- 3. Palash Ghosh, Bollywood at 100: How Big Is India's Mammoth Film Industry? International Business Times (May 3, 2013).
- About UCFTI, UNITED STATES CHINA FILM AND TELEVISION INDUSTRY EXPO, available at http://www.ucftiexpo.com/about-theexpo/.
- E.g., Natalie Thomas, Marie-Louise Gumuchian, & Catherine Evans, Beijing Film Festival Aims for Higher Profile, REUTERS (April 16, 2015), available at http://www.reuters.com/article/usfilmfestival-china-idUSKBN0N724O20150416; THE BANGKOK INTERNATIONAL FILM FESTIVAL, available at http://www. bangkokfilm.org/.
- Patrick Frater, China Surges 36% in Total Box Office Revenue, VARIETY (January 4, 2015), available at http://variety.com/2015/film/asia/ china-confirmed-as-global-number-two-after-36-box-office-surgein-2014-1201392453/.
- Patrick Frater, China Still Struggling to Beat Content Piracy, Says Report, Variety (July 6, 2015), available at http://variety. com/2015/biz/asia/china-still-struggling-to-beat-content-piracy-says-report-1201534226/.
- 8. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, 15 U.S.C.S. §§ 78dd et seq. (1977).
- See, e.g., Richard Cassin. THE FCPA BLog, available at http://www.fcpablog.com/.
- Obiamaka Madubuko, Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (2015). (Speaking on how media companies are affected by the FCPA, each section of the FCPA, and on how to avoid potentially problematic transactions.).
- 11. Christine Klein, The Asia Factor in Global Hollywood, YALE GLOBAL ONLINE (March 25, 2003), available at http://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/asia-factor-global-hollywood#. ("In the last few years, Columbia, Warner Brothers, Disney/Buena Vista, Miramax, and Universal have all created special overseas divisions or partnerships to produce and distribute films in languages other than English—including German, Spanish, French, Italian, Portuguese, Korean, and Chinese.").

- Homer Moyer, Jr., Costs of FCPA Investigations—A Board Issue? CORPEDIA (2013), available at http://www.boardmember.com/ hot-topics/costs-fcpa-investigations-board-issue/.
- 13. Gibson Dunn, 2013 Year End FCPA Update, Gibson Dunn.com (January 6, 2014), available at http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2013-Year-End-FCPA-Update.aspx.
- 14. FCPA, supra note 8.
- F. Joseph Warin, John Chesley, and Stephanie Connor, FCPA Enforcement Trends, DIRECTORS NOTES, THE CONFERENCE BOARD (February 2013), available at http://www.gibsondunn.com/ publications/Documents/WarinChesleyConnor-FCPATrends.pdf.
- Christina Nelson, Hollywood's Script in China, China Business Review (July 1, 2012), available at http://www. chinabusinessreview.com/hollywoods-script-in-china/.
- Shearman & Sterling LLP, FCPA Digest: Recent Trends and Patterns in the Enforcement of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act 537 (Phillip Urofsky ed., January 2016), available at http://www.shearman. com/~/media/Files/NewsInsights/Publications/2016/01/ FCPA-Digest.pdf.
- 18. Clifford Coonan, *China's Anti-Corruption Campaign Takes Aim at Entertainment Industry*, The Hollywood Reporter (February 1, 2015), *available at* http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/chinas-anti-corruption-campaign-takes-768997.
- 19. Shearman & Sterling LLP, supra note 17 at 536.
- 20. Klein, supra note 11.
- 21. China Retains Grip on Foreign Film Quotas, Entertainment & Arts, BBC News (February 12, 2014), available at http://www.bbc.com/news/entertainment-arts-26152190; see also Stephen Galloway, Hollywood: How Foreign Audiences Saved Tinsel Town, Argument, Foreign Policy.com (October 8, 2012), available at http://foreignpolicy.com/2012/10/08/hollywood/.
- See Richard L. Cassin, The Corporate Investigations List, THE FCPA Blog, available at http://www.fcpablog.com/blog/2016/1/5/ the-corporate-investigations-list-january-2016.html (each year has its own lists of companies being investigated).
- News Corp. Probe Dropped by Justice Department, BBC News (Feb. 3, 2015), available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-uscanada-31105645.
- Alexandra Berzon & Ben Fritz, SONY Documents Pull Back Curtain on Studio Dealings in China, WALL St. J. (Jan. 9, 2015).
- 25. Siddharth Phillip, SONY Probed India Business for Corruption, Emails Show, Bloomberg News (Jan. 20-21, 2015), available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-01-20/sony-probed-india-business-for-corruption-e-mails-show.
- Id.; see also United States Department of Justice, justice.gov (May 27, 2015), available at http://www.justice.gov/ (for more information on indictments and on the investigation process).
- 27. Thomas Fox, FIFA Turmoil and the Continued Fall Out, THE FCPA BLog (Nov. 18, 2014), available at www.fcpablog.com/blog/2014/11/18/fifa-turmoil-and-the-continued-fall-out.html.
- 28. Anousha Sakoui, *Hollywood Bows to Chinese Censors, Courts Investors*, Bloomberg Business (December 2, 2014), *available at* http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-12-02/hollywood-bows-to-chinese-censors-courts-investors.
- Richard Cassin, The FCPA Map 2.0, THE FCPA BLog (March 4, 2013), available at http://www.fcpablog.com/blog/2013/3/4/ the-fcpa-map-20.html.
- 30. Jeffrey Benzing, *Hollywood Corruption Risks in China*: *Q&A with Ernst & Young, LLP's Tom Pannell*, Just Anti-Corruption, MAIN JUSTICE (June 7, 2012), *available at* http://www.mainjustice.com/justanticorruption/2012/06/07/hollywoods-corruption-risks-in-china-qa-with-ernst-young-llps-tom-pannell/.

- United States Department of Justice, Film Executive and Spouse Found Guilty of Paying Bribes to a Senior Thai Tourism Official to Obtain Lucrative Contracts, L.A. DIV., FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION (September 14, 2009), available at https://www.fbi. gov/losangeles/press-releases/2009/la091409.htm.
- 32. U.S. v. Green, Nos. 10–50519, 10–50524. (9th Cir. 2013).
- Joe Palazzolo, Prosecutors Drop Appeal in Bribery Case against Hollywood Producers, Wall St. J. Blog (Aug. 24, 2011), available at http://blogs.wsj.com/corruption-currents/2011/08/24/ prosecutors-drop-appeal-in-bribery-case-against-hollywoodproducers/.
- Id.; see also Richard Cassin, Report: Sirwan Faces Thailand Indictment for Film Festival Bribery, The FCPA BLOG (Nov. 13, 2014), available at www.fcpablog.com/blog/2014/11/13/report-siriwan-facesthailand-indictment-for-film-festival-b.html.
- 35. James Clare, FCPA Enforcement Actions against the United States Entertainment Industry, Am. B. Ass'n Litig. Sec. (March 30, 2011). For example, when the budget for the movie Sahara was released, with courtesy payments and local bribes listed on the budget, David A. Davis of FMV Opinions Inc., a Century City financial advisory firm, said, "It's a bad choice of words in a document, but it's a perfectly normal and cost-efficient way of getting a film made in a place like Morocco." This is no longer permissible under the FCPA. See Bunting, infra note 69.
- 36. Xi Jinping is currently the General Secretary of the Communist Party and President of the People's Republic of China. At the time of his visit he was the Vice President of China. See generally, Zhao Yang, When Hollywood Meets China: The Film Industry's Relationship Saga Continues, Annenberg Media Center (May 23, 2012), available at http://www.neontommy.com/news/2012/05/whenhollywood-meets-china-film-industrys-relationship-sagacontinues.
- Tina Daunt, White House: China to Allow More United States Films, THE HOLLYWOOD REPORTER (February 7, 2012).
- 38. Benzing, supra note 30.
- Aruna Viswanatha, Exclusive: SEC Probes Movie Studios over Dealings in China, REUTERS (April 24, 2012), available at http:// www.reuters.com/article/us-sec-moviesidUSBRE83N15V20120424.
- 40. Id.
- 41. Patrick Frater, *United States Regulator Probes China Film Relations*, FILM BUSINESS ASIA (April 25, 2012), *available at* http://www.filmbiz.asia/news/us-regulator-probes-china-film-relations.
- 42. Berzon & Fritz, supra note 24.
- Investigated for Bribery, GRC SOLUTIONS (Jan. 20, 2015), available at http://grcsolutions.com.au/2015/01/20/sony-investigated-forbribery/.
- 44. Id.
- 45. Id.
- 46. Phillip, supra note 25.
- 47. Id.
- 48. *Id*
- 49. Id.
- 50. FCPA, supra note 8.
- 51. *See, e.g.*, Sony company policies, *available at* http://www.sony.net/SonyInfo/csr\_report/compliance/index.html.
- 52. Phillip, supra note 25.
- 53. John Hynes, FCPA Industry Sweep Strikes Hollywood, Sheppard Mullin, Government Contracts, Investigations & International Trade Blog (May 14, 2012), available at http://

- www.governmentcontractslawblog.com/2012/05/articles/fcpa/fcpa-industry-sweep-strikes-hollywood/.
- 54. Viswanatha, supra note 39.
- 55. William McQuillen & Alan Ohnsman, *DreamWorks Animation Announces Venture as Xi Visits*, Bloomberg Business (February 18, 2012), *available at* http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-02-17/dreamworks-to-own-45-stake-in-entertainment-venture-with-chinese-groups.
- Julie Mankinen. DreamWorks Animation's 'Dragon 2' Stays Atop China Box Office, L.A. TIMES, Aug. 26, 2014.
- 57. McQuillen & Ohnsman, supra note 55.
- Corruption, Wealth, and the Political Elite in China, TRACE INTERNATIONAL, available at www.traceinternational.org/ corruption-wealth-and-the-political-elite-in-china/.
- 59. Evan Osnos. Is Hollywood Bribing China? THE NEW YORKER (April 25, 2012). Disney's theme park in Shanghai is opening this year. See Patrick Brzeski, Disney Chairman Bob Iger Meets Chinese President Xi Jinping Ahead of Shanghai Theme Park Opening, HOLLYWOOD REPORTER (May 5, 2016), available at http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/disney-chairman-bob-iger-meets-891287.
- 60. Edward Wyatt, Michael Cieply & Brook Barnes, S.E.C Asks if Hollywood Paid Bribes in China, Global Business, N.Y. Times (April 24, 2012), available at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/25/ business/global/sec-asks-if-hollywood-paid-bribes-in-china.html.
- 61. FCPA, supra note 8.
- 62. Roger Yu, Justice Department Drops Probe of Murdoch's Companies, USA TODAY, February 2, 2015.
- 63. Shearman & Sterling LLP, supra note 17.
- 64. Id.
- 65. Id.
- 66. Jill Lawless, 'Landscape of Lies': Fake Movie Used to Hide Tax Fraud, Associated Press, Huffington Post, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/03/15/landscape-of-lies-fake-movie-tax-fraud\_n\_2883026.html.
- Te-Ping Chen, China Closes 21st Century Business Herald's Website, WALL St. J. (April 30, 2015).
- 68. Benzing, supra note 30.
- Glenn F. Bunting. \$78 Million of Red Ink? L.A. TIMES (April 15, 2007), available at http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fimovie15apr15-story.html.
- 70. FCPA, supra note 8.
- 71. Id.
- 72. Id.
- 73. Id.
- 74. Id.
- 75. Id.
- 76. SEC & DOJ, FCPA: A Resource Guide to the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act 38-40, MORRISON AND FOERSTER, available at http://www.mofo.com/~/media/Files/PDFs/fcpa/fcpa\_resource\_guide.pdf.
- 77. Id.
- 78. *Id.* at 40-41.
- 79. *Id.* at 68.
- 80. Id.
- 81. *Id.* at 3.
- 82. *Id.* at 7-8.

- 83. Bracewell & Giuliani, FCPA Convictions of Gerald and Patricia Green Reaffirm Enforcement Trends and the DOJ's Commitment to FCPA Prosecution Bracewelllaw.com (Sept. 17, 2009).
- 84. Id.
- 85. FCPA, supra note 8.
- 86. Id.
- 87. Id.
- 88. Id.
- 89. Id.
- 90. Id.
- 91. Id.
- 92. Joel M. Androphy & Kathryn Nelson. The Intersection of the Dodd-Frank Act and the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act: What All Practitioners, Whistleblowers, Defendants and Corporations Need to Know 59, The Advocate, Tex. B. Litig. Sec. (Summer 2012).
- 93. All 8 Factors are taken from the FCPA. *See also* 15 U.S.C. § 78dd-2(h) (1-5) (defining "domestic concern" and "interstate commerce").
- 94. Id.
- 95. FCPA, supra note 8. See SEC & DOJ, supra note 76, at 12.
- 96. DOJ, Lay Person's Guide to the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Anti-Bribery Provisions. (The Lay Person's Guide has been replaced by A Resource Guide to the United States. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, supra note 76).
- 97. Michael J. Vogler, Feature: Foreign Practices: United States. Entertainment Companies Operating Abroad Need to Develop Comprehensive Plans to Avoid FCPA Violations, 36 L.A. LAWYER 14, 17 (September 2013).
- 98. FCPA, supra note 8, at § 78dd-1(b), 2(b), 3(b).
- 99. SEC & DOJ, supra note 76, at 25.
- 100. *Id*.
- 101. *United States v. Castle*, 925 F. 2d 831, 835 (5th Cir. 1991); see also Vogler, supra note 97.
- 102. 15 U.S.C. §§ 77dd-1(c) (1), 2(c) (1), 2(c) (1); see also Vogler, supra note
- 103. United States v. Kozeny, 582 F. Supp. 2d 535 (S.D.N.Y. 2008), reconsideration denied by United States v. Kozeny, 2008 LEXIS 101803; see also SEC & DOJ, supra note 76, at 23.
- Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Pub. L. 111-203 (2010).
- 105. Id. at § 1504.
- 106. Id. at § 922.
- 107. Id.
- 108. Id.
- See United States v. Kay, 513 F.3d 432, 447–48 (5th Cir. 2007), cert. denied Kay v. United States, 555 U.S. 813 (2008).
- 110. Id.
- 111. Kozeny, supra note 103.
- 112. United States v. Aguilar, 783 F. Supp. 2d 1108 (C.D. Cal. 2011).
- 113. See e.g., United Nations Convention against Corruption.
- 114. United Nations Convention against Corruption Signature and Ratification Status As of 1 December, 2015, UNDOC, available at http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/signatories.html
- 115. Aisha Anwar and Gavin Deeprose, *The Bribery Act 2010*, S.L.T. 127 (Sweet & Maxwell 2010).

- Tim Pope and Thomas Webb, The Bribery Act 2010, J. of Int'L Banking L. & Reg. 482 (Sweet & Maxwell 2010).
- Nancy Tartaglione, Ernst & Young Warns British Film, TV Biz on Corruption and Bribery Risks Abroad, Deadline Hollywood (Oct. 29, 2012), available at http://deadline.com/2012/10/ernst-young-warns-british-film-tv-biz-on-corruption-and-bribery-risks-abroad-361446/.
- 118. Chinese Anti-Bribery Law Articles 163, 389-395 of the PRC Crim. Law and Article 8 of Unfair Competition Law.
- 119. Daniel Chow, The Interplay between China's Laws and the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, 73:5 Ohio St. L. Journal 1015 (2013).
- 120. Amendment VIII to The Criminal Law of the People's Republic of China (Effective May 1, 2011).
- 121. Daniel Chow, supra note 119.
- 122. Id.
- Wendy Zeldin, India: New Anti-Corruption Law, Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress (January 8, 2014), available at http://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/india-new-anti-corruption-law/.
- 124. Id.
- 125. Michael Volkov. *Act 1, Scene 1, FCPA Hits Hollywood,* CORRUPTION, CRIME AND COMPLIANCE BLOG, VOLKOVLAW.COM (June 7, 2012), *available at* http://blog.volkovlaw.com/2012/06/act-1-scene-1-fcpa-hits-hollywood/; *see also* Benzing, *supra* note 30.
- 126. Oliver Ting, Comment: Pirates of the Orient: China, Film Piracy, and Hollywood, 14 VILL. SPORTS & ENT. L.J. 399.
- 127. SEC & DOJ, supra note 76, at 39.41; Vogler, supra note 97.
- 128. Nelson, supra note 16.
- 129. *Id.* (Although there is no *de minimis* provision, the FCPA does stipulate that any gifts should be small.).
- 130. FCPA, supra note 8.
- 131. Id.
- 132. Id.
- 133. SEC & DOJ, supra note 76, at 14-17.
- 134. FCPA, *supra* note 8, at §78dd-1(c) (2) (A)-(B).
- 135. Ilya Zlatkin, *Cameo Corruption Part I: An Alternative Method of Bribery*, THE FCPA BLOG (Sept. 9, 2013), *available at* http://www.fcpablog.com/blog/2013/9/9/cameo-corruption-part-i-an-alternative-method-of-bribery.html.
- Ilya Zlatkin, Cameo Corruption Part II: Valuating a Film Role, THE FCPA Blog (Sept. 10, 2013), available at http://www.fcpablog. com/blog/2013/9/10/cameo-corruption-part-ii-valuating-a-film-role.html.
- 137. Ilya Zlatkin, *Cameo Corruption Part IV: Intent and Inherent License to Produce a Film*, The FCPA Blog (Sept. 12, 2013), *available at* http://www.fcpablog.com/blog/2013/9/11/cameo-corruption-part-iii-meeting-the-business-purpose-test.html.
- 138. Ilya Zlatkin, *Cameo Corruption Part III: Meeting the Business Purpose Test Automatically*, The FCPA Blog (Sept. 11, 2013), *available at* http://www.fcpablog.com/blog/2013/9/11/cameo-corruption-part-iii-meeting-the-business-purpose-test.html.
- 139. David Barboza, China Escalates Hollywood Partnerships, Aiming to Compete One Day, N.Y. Times (April 5, 2015).
- 140. Duncan Hewitt, Wang Jianlin, China's Richest Man Buys Hollywood Studio Legendary Entertainment for \$3.5B in China's 'Biggest Cultural Investment,' International Business Times (January 12, 2016), available at http://www.ibtimes.com/wang-jianlin-chinas-richestman-buys-hollywood-studio-legendary-entertainment-35b-2260814.
- 141. Id.

- 142. Id.
- 143. Daniel Miller, Ryan Faughnder & Andrea Chang, *Alibaba Could Give Hollywood Studios New Pipeline into China*, L.A. TIMES (October 25, 2014), *available at* http://www.latimes.com/entertainment/envelope/cotown/la-et-ct-alibaba-hollywood-china-20141025-story.html.
- 144. Id.
- 145. See e.g., Lu Hui, Chinese Outbound Investment in Entertainment: Pass Me the Popcorn!, CKGSB Knowledge (November 27, 2014), available at http://knowledge.ckgsb.edu.cn/2014/11/27/finance-and-investment/chinese-outbound-investment-entertainment-pass-popcorn/; see generally also Dezan Shira & Assoc., Chinese Investment Roadmap: The Entertainment Industry, China Briefing (February 2015).
- 146. Dorsey & Whitney, *Anti-Corruption Digest* 3 (March 2013), *available at* http://files.dorsey.com/files/Upload/Anti\_Corruption\_Update\_Mar2013.pdf.
- 147. Phillip, supra note 25.
- 148. Gibson Dunn, 2014 Year End Update, Gibson Dunn.com (January 5, 2015), available at http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/ Pages/2014-Year-End-FCPA-Update.aspx.
- 149. Joseph B. Tompkins. FCPA, Anti-Bribery and Corruption on Asia and Middle East: Recent Developments in Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Enforcement 27, 36, Sidley Austin (May 17, 2010), available at http://www.ehcca.com/presentations/intpharmacon4/tompkins\_pc2.pdf.
- 150. United States v. Green, No. 08-00059 (C.D. Cal. 2009).
- 151. Richard Cassin, *Tax Charges Added in Hollywood FCPA Case*, The FCPA Blog, (October 5, 2008), *available at* http://www.fcpablog.com/blog/2008/10/6/tax-charges-added-in-hollywood-fcpa-case. html.
- 152. See, e.g., Robert W. Tarun, Basics of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act: What Every General Counsel, Transactional Lawyer and White Collar Criminal Lawyer Should Know, LATHAM AND WATKINS April 2006.
- 153. Id. at 32.
- See Mike Koehler, The Foreign Corrupt Practices Act in the Ultimate Year of Its Decade of Resurgence, 43 Ind. L. Rev. 389, 406 (2010).
- 155. Androphy and Nelson supra note 92.
- 156. Mark Winston, Vijay Sampath, & Jamal Ahmad, Conducting FCPA Internal Investigations: A Practical Guide for Forensic Accountants and Investigators, available at filecache.drivetheweb.com and www. thelibrarybook.net/pdf-conducting-fcpa-internal-investigations-a-practical-guide-for-forensic-accountants-and-investigators-by-mark-winston-vijay-sampath-and-jamal-ahmad.html
- 157. Stephen Clayton, *Top Ten Basics of Foreign Corrupt Practices Act Compliance for the Small Legal Department*, Legal Resources, Association of Corporate Compliance (June 1, 2011), *available at* http://www.acc.com/legalresources/publications/topten/SLD-FCPA-Compliance.cfm.
- 158. Id.
- 159. Tarun, supra note 152, at 37.
- 160. Id.
- 161. See, e.g., SEC, SEC Enforcement Actions: FCPA Cases, SEC.gov, available at http://www.sec.gov/spotlight/fcpa/fcpa-cases.shtml.

- 162. Gibson Dunn, supra note 148.
- 163. Tarun, supra note 152, at 49.
- 164. In re Caremark Int'l, 698 A.2d 959 (Del. Ch. 1996).
- 165. DOJ, supra note 96, at 1, 6.
- 166. A Wells Submission is a response to a Wells Notice, which is a warning to a company that it is being investigated by the SEC. In a Wells Submission, the business that receives the warning has the chance to respond, arguing that no action should be brought. Cornell University Law School, Legal Information Institute, Wells Submission, https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/wells\_submission.
- 167. Riyaz Dattu, Lessons from Avon's FCPA-Related Settlements, LAw360. сом (October 1, 2015), available at http://www.law360.com/articles/707553/lessons-from-avon-s-fcpa-related-settlements.
- 168. Tarun, supra note 152, at 40.
- 169. This section sets out potential solutions that are currently in use. Companies use some combination of or all of these methods. While none of these methods comes with guaranteed success, all can help tremendously.
- 170. FCPA, supra note 8, at §§ 78dd-1(c) (1), 78dd-2(c) (1), 78dd-3(c) (1).
- 171. *Id.* at §§ 78dd-2 (g) (1) (A), 78dd-3(e) (1) (A), 15 U.S.C. §§ 78dd-2(g) (2) (A), 78dd-3(e) (2) (A). 15 U.S.C § 78ff (a).
- 172. Wendy Zeldin, *Thailand: Anti-Corruption Law Penalties Extended to Foreigners*, Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress (August 7, 2015), *available at* http://www.loc.gov/law/foreignnews/article/thailand-anti-corruption-law-penalties-extended-to-foreigners/.
- 173. Stone v. Ritter, 911 A.2d 362 (Del. 2006). (The report recommended, among other things, a compliance department, a director, a corporate security department, a BSA, an audit committee, trainings, quarterly reports to the audit committee and annual reports to the entire Board.).
- 174. Id.
- 175. Association for Corporate Counsel (sponsored by Morrison & Foerster), *The Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and Global Anti-Corruption Law* 122 (December, 2010).
- 176. Nelson, supra note 16.
- 177. Madubuko, supra note 10.
- 178. Viswanatha, *supra* note 39 (the SEC sent inquiry letters to major film studios in 2012); Shearman & Sterling *supra* note 17, at 536 (the investigations into almost all the companies are still ongoing).
- 179. Mark Mendelsohn, *Doing Business Internationally: Minimizing FCPA Risk Exposure*, Gibson Dunn & Deloitte (May 21, 2008).
- 180. Id.

Danielle Siegel is a third-year law student at the Benjamin N. Cardozo School of Law. She can be reached at Djsiegel@law.cardozo.yu.edu.

Zachary Abella, Assistant General Counsel, CBS Broadcasting, Inc., reviewed this article.